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Mr Andrew Demetriou
Chair
Australian Multicultural Advisory Council (AMAC)

Dear Mr Demetriou

The Australian Government is pleased to present its response to the ten recommendations made by the Australian Multicultural Advisory Council’s advice
'The People of Australia'.

The composition of Australian society has been transformed and shaped by immigration.  Australia has broadened its horizons, is more confident and more vibrant.

The value of your work has been in providing greater understanding of the character, challenges and potential of our unique multicultural society.  It ensures government services are responsive to our current and future needs.

Successive Australian Governments have consistently placed multicultural policy within the context of our shared Australian values and a shared future.  Inclusion
and fairness are guiding principles that promote participation in social, economic and civic aspects of Australian life.

Multiculturalism requires an ongoing commitment based on a shared vision for the future prosperity of our nation. Australia’s bipartisan support for the principles of multiculturalism is a core aspect of Australia’s cultural diversity. The People of Australia, Australia's Multicultural Policy is part of that effort and has drawn significantly on the advice your Council provided to government. The Australian Government’s response to the recommendations of the Council is the next step in progressing multicultural Australia.

The Government sincerely thanks you and the members of AMAC for their efforts and significant contribution to our policy development.

Yours sincerely
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Australian  Government


RESPONSE  TO THE RECOMMENDATIONS OF
THE AUSTRALIAN MULTICULTURALADVISORY COUNCIL IN THE PEOPLE OF AUSTRALIA





That the Government consult with all levels of government to seek endorsement of this 'People of Australia' statement.1






Supported.

After the Australian Multicultural Advisory Council (AMAC) launched its statement, 'The People of Australia', the Government provided it to all key levels of government in Australia. We held consultations about the statement with state and territory governments and the Australian Local Government  Association through the Standing Committee on Immigration and Multicultural Affairs and through meetings between ministers.  Further, the Government will now also seek the endorsement  of all levels of government of Australia's new multicultural policy, 'The People of Australia', which incorporates AIVlAC's statement.




That the Government establish a permanent and independent, bi-partisan body that can advise and consult on policies and emerging issues to inform a national multicultural Australian strategy. The council recommends  that the Government consider models such as the National Australia Day Council.2





Supported.


The Government will establish a strengthened and more independent body to succeed AMAC, which will be called the Australian Multicultural Council (AMC).

The Government has considered the National Australia Day Council model and broadly supports developing a body with similar levels of independence from the government  of the day, without the new body necessarily being incorporated.

To achieve this, the Government will appoint members to the AMC using merit-based and independent selection. This will help ensure the independence  of the AMC and provide a non-partisan framework for its operations.

The AMC will act as an independent champion of our multicultural nation.  The Government will give the AMC a strengthened and formal role in our access and equity strategy and also establish a research role for the AMC with regards to multicultural policy.  The Government will also ask the AMC to coordinate a multicultural ambassadors program to articulate the benefits of, and help celebrate, our multicultural  nation.



That the Government establish an anti-racism strategy and adopt the recommendations of the Human Rights Consultations  on a community-wide human rights campaign and an education program for all Australians,3

with particular reference to discrimination, prejudice and racism.




Supported.


In response to recommendation  three of 'The People of Australia', the Government will implement a new National Anti-Racism Partnership and Strategy arrangement between: the Department of Immigration and Citizenship; the Australian Human Rights Commission  and the Race Discrimination Commissioner;  the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs; the Australian Multicultural Advisory Council and the Attorney-General's Department.  The partnership will also consult extensively with non-government  organisations in shaping and implementing its strategy. This arrangement will:


• 	draw together expertise on anti-racism and multicultural matters to form a critical mass;

• 	expand the number and influence of networks in the refugee, migrant and broader community sectors;
• 	enhance the leadership capacities of both government  and civic society to be agents of change across Australia; and
• 	support a commitment of innovation, effective communication  and accountability in the development  and implementation  of social policy in this key area.


The strategy will design, develop and implement the strategy, which will have five key areas of effort: research and consultation; education resources; public awareness; youth engagement; and ongoing evaluation. It will also take into account existing efforts and resources in these areas.
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This strategy would complement  the other initiatives announced in Australia's Human Rights Framework around broader human rights programs and the full-time appointment of the Race Discrimination Commissioner.  The Race Discrimination Commissioner  will also have a leadership role
in promoting the strategy.



That in the design of an Australian curriculum, the Government implement the commitment of the Melbourne Declaration on educational goals for young Australians, with particular reference to education in civics and languages.4





Supported.

All Australian governments have committed to implementing the Melbourne  Declaration. The declaration sets out that federal, state and territory governments believe that improving educational outcomes for all young Australians is central to Australia's social and economic prosperity and will help young Australians to live fulfilling, productive and responsible  lives.  The goals of the declaration are:


1 	that Australian schooling promotes equity and excellence;  and

2 	all young Australians become successful learners, confident and creative individuals and active and informed citizens.


Within the commitment to action set out in the declaration is the commitment to promoting world-class curriculum and assessment.   Development of the Australian Curriculum is being overseen by the Australian Curriculum, Assessment and Reporting Authority (ACARA).


The Australian Curriculum in history (in the first phase of ACARA's work) and geography (in the second phase) will support the teaching of civics and citizenship.  ACARA has scheduled the language component for the second phase of the curriculum development  process. The civics and citizenship component is scheduled for the third phase of development  within the Australian curriculum.


The Australian Curriculum is being underpinned by three cross-curriculum priorities including

'Indigenous history and culture' and 'Asia and Australia's engagement  with Asia'. The 'Indigenous history and culture' priority seeks to ensure all young Australians have the opportunity to learn about, acknowledge and respect the cultures of Aboriginal and Torres Strait Islander peoples. The 'Asia and Australia's Engagement with Asia' priority seeks to ensure that students have the skills, knowledge and understandings  related to Asia and Australia's engagement with Asia.

The Government is committed to languages education and recognises the important role it plays in equipping young Australians for the globalised world. Languages education assists young Australians to understand and appreciate the value of other cultures and to develop intercultural understanding.


The ACARA Board has approved the draft 'Shape of the Australian Curriculum: Languages' paper for on-line consultation.   The paper will be released in early 2011 for a consultation period of ten weeks

The Australian Government will also work to ensure that our national curriculum recognises our multicultural character and our history of immigration and enterprise. We will endeavour to ensure that the development  of students' cultural competency in a globalised world is embedded into our national curriculum.



That the Government give responsibility to an independent body such as the Productivity Commission to monitor the responsiveness of Australian Government services to clients disadvantaged by cultural or linguistic batrriers including the implementation  of rolling audits in crucial policy areas.5




Supported.

The responsiveness  of government policies and programs to Australia's cultural and linguistic diversity has been monitored and reported under the Government's  Access and Equity Strategy since 1985. Reports showcasing examples of best practice have been included in the Access and Equity Report. This report has been regularly tabled in both Houses of Parliament since 1993.


The next Access and Equity Report will cover the period of 2008-2010 and is scheduled to be tabled in Parliament in 2011.  As a new addition to this report, the Department of Immigration and Citizenship has contracted the Federation of Ethnic Communities' Councils of Australia (FECCA) to consult with culturally and linguistically diverse Australians to better understand whether these services are indeed accessible and equitable, from the clients' point of view.  Under the terms of its work plan, FECCA is already meeting with Australian Public Service agencies to discuss this community feedback and to make suggestions on how service delivery can be improved.   The biennial Government reporting to Parliament will include FECCA's feedback from the consultations.


From 2012 the Government will seek to enhance the role of the new Australian Multicultural  Council (AMC) in the Access and Equity Strategy to help ensure that access and equity reporting is more independent  of government  and robust in its approach. AMC will progressively  take the lead role in monitoring and reporting on access and equity from that time on.

In addition, the Government will conduct an inquiry into the responsiveness of Australian Government services to clients disadvantaged  by cultural or linguistic barriers.  The outcome of this inquiry will provide the Government with a comprehensive view on what services are responding well and what services could be improved.


To build on these efforts, the Government will work with the Steering Committee on the Report on Government Service Provision, to ensure that data collected by government  agencies on client services can be disaggregated  by markers of cultural diversity, such as country-of-birth,  ancestry, languages spoken at home and level of English proficiency.  This will feed into the yearly Report on Government Services (ROGS), which is coordinated by the Steering Committee on the Report on Government Service Provision, supported by a secretariat within the Productivity Commission.


The benefit of this approach is that the Government will be able to form a clearer view on what is working well, what could be improved and how performance tracks over time.  These findings will better inform governments on practical ways to ensure that all people entitled to government  assistance can access it and use it.


This underlines not only the importance of social inclusion in Australian society but also the way that the Government serves the community.  A government  initiative that reaches all of its clients and engages them in a way that they understand is an initiative that is more likely to meet its goals and deliver the expected benefit to our society.




That the Government establish protocols to consider migrant and cultural needs prior to the implementation  of relevant policy and programs.6






Supported in principle.



In considering  the delivery of mainstream services, information provided in the Government's Access and Equity reports demonstrates the great progress made in reaching diverse Australians.


When considering  the needs of disadvantaged  Australians, the Government has developed The Australian Public Service Social Inclusion policy design and delivery toolkit, to change the way policies and programs are designed, developed, coordinated and delivered, so that the needs of disadvantaged  Australians are better met.  The toolkit encourages  policy makers to take
social inclusion implications explicitly into account throughout the policy cycle by describing a set of issues that can be considered to improve social inclusion.

The toolkit notes that particular attention should be given to vulnerable migrants and refugees. It also mentions that experiences of discrimination  or social isolation and lack of English proficiency are characteristics of some groups of diverse Australians that can place them at risk of social exclusion.


Also, under Australia's Human Rights Framework, the Government will invest $3.8 million over four years in education and training programs for the Australian Public Service. The material will include the development  of a people-focused  human rights toolkit and guidance materials. In addition, the Government will include greater emphasis on respect for human rights in any revision of the Australian Public Service Values and Code of Conduct.


However, the Government is always interested in examining how policies and programs can be better targeted.  The Government will explore how it can consider the four principles outlined in this multicultural policy in its policy and program design and delivery.  In addition, the outcome of the Productivity Commission's inquiry into the responsiveness  of Australian Government services to clients disadvantaged by cultural or linguistic barriers will assist the Government in determining how well it meets migrant and cultural needs.




That English language courses, employment skills training and other programs to support migrants to settle quickly be well resourced.7






Supported.



The Government has always maintained that Australia's migration program should serve the national interest, both economically and socially.  Australia has a proud record of delivering a well-managed migration program.


Where particular groups of migrants, such as refugees, need extra support, the Government has existing mechanisms  to ascertain their needs and provide support.  This support is usually delivered by providing entitlements to settlement programs that seek to build a person's capacity to establish their life in Australia and make links to existing mainstream services.


These refugee settlement services were rated as one of the best in the world by the United Nations

High Commissioner  for Refugees, Mr Antonio Guterres.

The cornerstone of the Government's  settlement services is English language tuition, which the Government has provided in some form since 1948.  The Government provides over $200 million per year to fund the Adult Migrant English Program (AMEP), which offers up to 510 hours of free English language tuition to eligible new arrivals who do not have functional English.


Additional tuition is available through the Special Preparatory Program to humanitarian entrants with low levels of schooling or who have had difficult pre-migration experiences,  such as torture and/or trauma.


These settlement programs include the Integrated Humanitarian Settlement Services (IHSS) program, which addresses a range of needs for refugees both before they enter Australia and during the initial settlement period, from learning about Australian culture and society, through the provision of basic household goods and to specialised torture and trauma counselling.


Also, the Settlement Grants Program (SGP) funds services which help clients to become self-reliant and participate equitably in Australian society as soon as possible after arrival.


The Government provides Complex Case Support (CCS) for refugees with exceptional needs that extend beyond the scope of core settlement services, such as the IHSS and the SGP.


The Government is actively examining ways of improving the IHSS and AMEP services.  The Government is also developing a new settlement framework to better meet client needs through a more client-centric approach.


The Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations delivers programs that also assist people from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds.  The Language,  Literacy and Numeracy Program (LLNP) seeks to improve people's language, literacy and/or numeracy, with the expectation that such improvements will enable them to better participate in training or in the labour force.  The LLNP provides up to 800 hours of free accredited Language, Literacy and Numeracy (LLN) training for eligible job seekers. The Workplace English Language and Literacy (WELL) program also assists people needing to improve their language and literacy in the workplace.


One of the key markers for participation in Australian society is paid employment.  The Australian Government introduced Job Services Australia (JSA) on 1 July 2009 to meet the needs of both job seekers and employers.   While all of the 2200 JSA providers are able to assist all eligible job seekers, there are 27 sites that specialise in delivering services to culturally and linguistically diverse job seekers.

The Government also introduced a new approach to disability employment  assistance, Disability Employment Services (DES), on 1 March 2010.  DES aims to stabilise a job seeker's disability, injury, or health condition and build work capacity.  Some assistance is also provided to address other vocational and non-vocational barriers the job seeker may face, for example in developing language skills.


The Family Support Program (FSP) works with and supports families, nurtures children to enable them to better manage life's transitions, and contributes to building stronger, more resilient communities.   In addition to mainstream services, the FSP includes the 'Family Relationship Services for Humanitarian Entrants' stream designed especially for families who have entered Australia under the Humanitarian Entry Program.  These services provide information about life in Australia, teach about parenting children in Australia and offer support to families experiencing  difficulties or conflicts.



That the Government's  Social Inclusion Agenda develop strategies that will address the particular needs of vulnerable migrants and refugees, ensuring that location-based approaches reach these groups and that there is consultation with appropriate clients, experts and advisory bodies.8





Supported in principle.



The Government's Social Inclusion Agenda aims to make sure that every Australian has the capability, opportunity and resources to participate in the economy and their community, while taking responsibility for shaping their own lives.  The Government's  National Statement on Social Inclusion, 'A Stronger Fairer Australia', has noted that some people are at greater risk of multiple disadvantage, including vulnerable new migrants and refugees, and that the costs of this social disadvantage are high to individuals, communities and the nation.


The Government has also urged all agencies to use The Australian Public Service Social Inclusion policy design and delivery toolkit in designing and delivering programs to Australians at risk or already experiencing  disadvantage and social exclusion.  A complementary  language and cultural toolkit will be developed to cater for new refugee arrivals.


The Government is working closely with government and non-government schools to provide additional literacy and numeracy support, particularly in primary schools - so that children are getting the basic skills they need to participate and succeed in school.  The Government has funded 30 pilot projects in

schools across Australia in low socio-economic areas to trial new ways of improving literacy and some of these may assist students from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds.


The Government is running a number of demonstration projects and place-based  trials across several portfolios that aim to address the multiple and entrenched barriers to employment, participation, accessing government  services and promote social cohesion at the community level.  Several place­ based projects being trialled include those that seek to determine how best to engage hard-to-reach clients.  These are often being designed in collaboration with local community groups and agencies.




That neighbourhood and community organisations be encouraged and resourced to provide greater opportunities for people of all backgrounds.9




and


That the Government encourage participation in community life by all members of Australia's diverse population.10







Supported.



The Government is progressing  work in several areas that responds in whole or in part to these recommendations.


[bookmark: _GoBack]In May 2010, the Government announced that it would implement the Diversity and Social Cohesion Program (DSCP), which aims to provide an environment in which all Australians can develop a full sense of belonging and participate and contribute to Australian society.


DSCP incorporates the former Diverse Australia Program and the National Action Plan to Build Social

Cohesion, Harmony and Security community grants component.



The work is undertaken through local initiatives that address cultural, racial and religious intolerance by promoting respect, fairness and a sense of belonging for everyone.   Also, some projects will build the capacity of specific communities that are under pressure as a result of their culture or religion.

Using a local approach to achieve these goals will work over time, but a sustained effort is needed to engage and harness community goodwill at large, rather than from on high.


A Multicultural Youth Sports Partnership Program will be implemented to connect youth from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds,  including refugees, into neighbourhood  sports and community organisations.

The Government is aware of the critical role that volunteering plays in Australian communities, as currently 5.2 million volunteers are active in their communities.   The Australian Government is working with a broad range of stakeholders including with state and territory governments on the development of a National Volunteering Strategy.  The strategy will be released in 2011, which will mark the 10 year anniversary of the United 1\Jations International Year of Volunteers.


The National Volunteering Strategy will articulate the Government's  vision and commitment to volunteering in Australia and highlight the key issues and emerging trends in volunteering over coming years. Volunteers from culturally and linguistically diverse backgrounds  make a significant contribution to the community.  The Australian Bureau of Statistics' 2006 Voluntary Work Survey shows that 29 per cent of Australians born overseas participate in volunteering activities, both within their own ethnic communities and the broader community.


The Government views that education about human rights and responsibilities  is the highest priority of Australia's Human Rights Framework.  Community engagement  is an essential aspect, fostering a better understanding  of human rights within the Australian community, and protecting and promoting human rights.


Under Australia's Human Rights Framework- Education Grants Program, the Government will provide funding to non-government  organisations to prepare and deliver human rights education programs to the Australian community.


The Australian Youth Forum (AYF) is a communication  channel between the Government,  young people (aged 15 - 24) and the organisations that work with, for and on behalf of young people.  AYF is about engaging young people and the youth sector in ongoing public debate and getting their input on important issues and practical solutions that affect young people's lives.  AYF activities have included representation  and input from young diverse Australians.  The National Strategy for Young Australians is also a key component to a whole-of-government strategy.
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